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 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

January 18, 2017, 6:30 P.M.

Minutes

Directors present:  


Karen Abowd, Chairman


Brad Bonkowski


Don Frensdorff


Don Jardine, Treasurer

Doug Johnson


Austin Osborne, Storey County representative


Barry Penzel

Chuck Roberts

Ernie Schank


Fred Stodieck


Steve Thaler

Directors not present:

Carl Erquiaga, Vice Chairman


Ken Gray 


David Griffith

Staff present:


George Benesch, Legal Counsel

Brenda Hunt, Watershed Program Manager


Edwin James, General Manager


Toni Leffler, Administrative Assistant/Secretary to the Board


Debbie Neddenriep, Water Resource Specialist II

Also present: 


Mitch Blum, HDR Engineering

Rob Holley, Dayton Valley Conservation District


Tom Minor, private citizen


Tyler Minor, private citizen

Chairman Abowd called the meeting to order at 6:31 p.m. in conference room of the Nevada Association of Counties, 304 S. Minnesota St., Carson City, NV.  The CWSD/Alpine County Joint Powers Board was convened.  Roll call was taken and a quorum was determined to be present.  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Director Bonkowski.
Item #5 - Approval of Agenda.  Director Abowd requested that Item #15 be heard after Item #12 since there were people present in the audience who wished to address this item.   Director Schank made the motion to approve the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Director Bonkowski and unanimously approved by the Board.  
Item #6 - Approval of the Board Meeting Minutes from December 14, 2016.  Director Bonkowski made the motion to approve the Minutes of the Board Meeting on December 14, 2016.  The motion was seconded by Director Stodieck and unanimously approved by the Board, with Directors Roberts and Thaler abstaining for not having been at that meeting.  
Item #7 - Public Comment – None.
CONSENT AGENDA

Item #8 - Approval of Treasurer’s Report for December 2016. - 
Item #9 - Payment of Bills for December 2016.
Item #10 – Discussion for possible action to ratify the General Manager’s signing of the agreements with counties for BLM Challenge Cost Share Grant.
Item #11 – Discussion for possible action to ratify the General Manager’s approval of Shane Fryer’s attendance at the Eastern Nevada Landscape Coalition’s 12h Annual Winter Weed Conference in Ely, NV on January 11-12, 2017.  

Director Johnson made the motion to approve the consent agenda, including items #8-11.  The motion was seconded by Director Jardine and unanimously approved by the Board.  
**END OF CONSENT AGENDA**

Item #12 – Discussion for possible action regarding introduction of new Board members.  Director Thaler introduced himself as a new CWSD Director from Douglas County.  He said that he is a California transplant, moving to Carson Valley in 1980.  He is a former Marine, was in law enforcement for 15 years in Douglas County, spent five years in the Douglas County District Attorney’s office, and spent 16 years managing China Springs Youth Camp.  In 2008, he was appointed to the Minden Town Board on which he served for six years.  He is currently a Douglas County Commissioner.  His knowledge in water comes from marrying into a long-time Carson Valley family.   
Mr. James mentioned that the other new CWSD Board members could not be at this meeting.  Ken Gray representing Lyon County is in Washington, DC, and Dave Griffith representing Alpine County is at a meeting in Sacramento.
No action was required on this item; receive and file.
Item #15 - Discussion for possible action regarding the runoff prediction for 2017 and update on the January 2017 flooding.   Mr. James gave an update on the January 2017 flooding.  He noted that the Carson River acted in some areas as predicted and not in others.  He had a meeting with representatives from the U.S. Geological Service (USGS) and the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) regarding the stream gages.  Mr. James showed videos of flooding in Carson City but said there was not much damage in Carson City since the city staff was well prepared.  CWSD staff took pictures along the river.  The Virginia/Rocky river project held up.  In some places flooding occurred because the river channel needed to be cleared.  Mr. James has been talking to the State Engineer about funding the Clearing and Snagging Account.  

In Douglas County, water crossed Hwy. 395 between Carson City and Minden because water overtopped levies and couldn’t get back to the river.  The culverts under Hwy. 395 couldn’t handle the water.  This was a good wake up call for flooding.  

At Morgan Mill Park, the water was up to the top of the picnic tables.  The Empire Golf Course functioned well for the flood waters to spread.  At the Dayton Bridge, vegetation has grown in front of the bridge and needs to be cleared.  

There was rumor of an ice dam on the West Fork, but none was found.  Director Penzel said that Alpine County Sheriff’s deputies saw the ice dam and reported it.  Probably the area was built up by beaver dams, the water spread, and the snow in Hope Valley acted like a sponge.  Once the snow got saturated the water drained off.  The water level at Woodfords stayed high longer than expected.  

Mr. James gave an overview of the runoff picture.  Lahontan Reservoir is at 138,900 af today, higher than what the storage reached last year.  He is expecting Lahontan Reservoir to spill over the dam.  Mr. James explained that it is not practical to create upstream storage when there are already structures that can be filled, like Indian Creek Reservoir.  We could put water into this reservoir so that Lahontan Reservoir doesn’t spill.  Director Penzel suggested locating intermediate storage between Alpine County and Lahontan Reservoir.  Mr. James said that he is looking at groundwater storage and off-channel storage.  The last time Lahontan filled was in 2011 and it spilled in 2006.  Director Schank explained that in the early 1980s he was appointed to the Governor’s Task Force to study water storage.  Mr. James agreed that we could find places for water storage, such as the Allerman Reservoirs, groundwater recharge, and maybe in Lyon County.  Flood waters are spoken for by Stillwater but it can only hold so much.  
Director Thaler noted that he lives near the river and watched the flow, taking pictures every 12 hours.  He saw a lot of debris going down the river.  Mr. James will go out with the conservation districts to take a survey of the damage.  The CWSD Finance Committee may look at how CWSD can help in the flood recovery.  

Public Comment:  Tom Minor and his son, Tyler, showed pictures of the damage on the Minor Ranch through Dayton Valley.  Mr. Minor explained that an Army Corps of Engineers (US ACE) project was put in about 1962 or 1963.  It has held up until now.  Tom talked with the Dayton Valley Conservation District (DVCD) about the fixing erosion in the area, but US ACE held up the contractor from going into the river to do repairs because of historic archaeological stuff not done yet.  Because of the delay, it went from a relatively small, inexpensive project of $100,000 to a large, expensive project of $300,000.  There’s no way to get into the river to fix the problem until runoff is over in August.  
Mr. Minor also explained about his upstream diversion where there are three rock structures across the river so that the water would do less damage to the river.  This diversion should have been able to take more water than it did, but parts were washed out.  He is asking for ideas about what can be done to repair it.  If the area is declared in a state of emergency, adding rock could protect the rest of what is there until more can be done.  Vegetation build up forced the water to the middle of the river instead of allowing it to spread out.  Other DVCD projects along his ranch held up.  He noted that with the mercury problem in Dayton it is important to stop the riverbank erosion.  

Rob Holley reported that most of the projects on the river held up well.  What can be seen appears to have held up.  Director Abowd asked if Mr. Holley and Mr. James can help coordinate a short-term fix.  Mr. Holley responded that he talked with representatives from the US ACE today to start a remedy.  Mr. Minor asked whether US ACE has any responsibility to help pay for it.  
As his third point of concern, Mr. Minor is upset that the stream gage at the Dayton Bridge was taken out.   Part of the purpose of a gage is prediction of flooding.  Hodges Transportation couldn’t “profile” the amount of water coming down the river because the gage was not there.  There are several canyons coming into the river before river runoff comes.  Hodges has already contacted Senator Heller’s staff about this need.  Mr. James noted that CWSD staff spoke with USGS staff about reinstating this gage.  The USGS match funding is limited.  A real-time gage costs $23,000.  They may be able to fund a seasonal gage from December to October for about $9,000.  Director Schank suggested that Mr. James contact Lyon County to possibly provide some funding.  Director Roberts noted that Lyon County has one money pot, so if money goes to the gage, less goes to DVCD, etc.  Director Penzel noted that there were years of data from that gage, and he was surprised how much the gages cost.  Director Roberts mentioned that the gages have to be maintained and calculated.  Director Johnson agreed that it is a balancing act on everything that the counties do.  Mr. Minor related that Al Hawley of Hodges commented on how many gages are along the Humboldt River where it is uninhabited and how few there are along the Carson River which is populated.  

The Dayton Ranchos flooded out badly.  A vacant lot in the middle of the natural waterway was cleared and had a fence put in which made a dike of weeds and flooded houses which had not been flooded before.  Director Stodieck mentioned that he has been holding off taking pictures of his farm because he was afraid there would be more damage.   His dams washed out and he is getting livestock water from a neighbor.  He would like to know about the US ACE liability.  The ag land allows the water to spread and sometimes it reduces crop time with no benefit to the farmer.  

Director Schank asked if CWSD is participating in the Six-Mile Canyon gage.  Mr. James responded that the purpose of that gage is to measure low flow to make sure water isn’t taken from the river.  Director Penzel asked if the FEMA folks go to ranches to do assessment of damages.  Mr. James responded that the FEMA folks determine what areas are included.  Director Stodieck noted that the farmers maintained 800’ of bank above and below diversion dams, but since the State took ownership of the riverbed it takes so much to get permission to do anything that it ties the farmers’ hands.  Mr. James is working with Nevada Department of Water Resources (NDWR) staff to get the State to put money into the Clearing and Snagging Account.  

No action was required on this item; receive and file.
Item #13 – Discussion for possible action regarding a presentation by HDR Engineering Inc. on the new floodplain maps for Carson Valley.  Mitch Blum of HR Engineering Inc. gave an update on floodplain mapping.  As expected, there were exciting outcomes from the modeling.  He was working with Douglas County ahead of this storm to predict areas of flooding, using six maps and information from East Fork, West Fork, and Carson City gages.  Modeling scenarios take about eight hours to run, so it can’t provide real-time predictions.  The modeling provided decent indications of areas of flooding.  It was a good use of this tool to predict flooding.  HDR will validate the data with the actual flows.  Director Penzel noted that from an emergency management standpoint, the modeling enabled the county to shift assets and personnel to anticipated areas of flooding.  He suggested seeing if HDR can convert the information into a model that doesn’t take so long to run.  Mr. James noted that there are physical things that change which can’t be included in the model, like tree growth. 
Mr. Blum is processing the information into a package to send to FEMA after final clean-up.  The modeling/mapping will then go through final FEMA review.  He explained that HDR is not producing a floodway map in the Minden area because of its geographic complexities.  Mr. Benesch asked how receptive FEMA is in getting this information.  Mr. Blum noted that as a Cooperating Technical Partner (CTP), we have been able to get input from the community to include in the modeling efforts, but we still must meet FEMA standards.  The floodway on the East Fork is defined but not on the West Fork because of how the floodway works with encroachments.  Mr. Blum explained the difference between floodway and floodplain.  Most of FEMA regulations were developed in the 1970s, before this quality of modeling was available.  To keep the modeling accurate, you must provide for water displacement when a structure is put into the floodplain.  The software is public domain software so the modeling will be available to all the counties.  FEMA map approval will probably take a year.

No action required on this item; receive and file.
Item #14 - Discussion for possible action regarding selection of CWSD Board committees for 2017.  It was proposed that the new Board members replace the outgoing Directors on the various committees as follows:

· Administrative Committee – Directors Abowd, Erquiaga, Frensdorff, Griffith, and Roberts.

· Finance Committee – Directors Gray, Thaler, Bonkowski, Jardine, and Schank.

· Legislative Committee – Directors Abowd, Johnson, Thaler, Osborne, Roberts, and Schank.

· Regional Water System & Flood Committee – Directors Erquiaga, Gray, Jardine, Bonkowski, Osborne, Penzel, and Stodieck.   

Director Schank made the motion for the incoming Directors to replace the outgoing Directors representing their counties on the various CWSD committees.  The motion was seconded by Director Jardine and unanimously approved by the Board.
Item #16 - Staff Reports
General Manager - Mr. James reported:  
· The revision to the Personnel Manual was handed out to replace that section in the CWSD binders.  

· A CWSD Legislative Committee meeting will be scheduled soon.  

· The CWSD Finance Committee will be meeting to discuss the budget and project proposals toward the end of February, maybe sooner if necessary after flood assessments.

Brenda Hunt reported that on 2/21/17, the NDEP and EPA will be conducting a tour of the Mercury Superfund Site in Lyon County.  On the morning of 2/22, a Mercury Site workshop will be conducted with Dave Freeman from NDEP and Andy Bain from EPA.  For the afternoon of 2/22 and all day 2/23, the CRC will host a Watershed Forum with topics such as mapping, the new Virginia City wastewater plant, etc.  Everyone is welcome.
Legal –Mr. Benesch did not have anything specific to report.

Correspondence – As handed out at the meeting.  

Item #17 - Directors’ Reports 
Director Johnson noted that since he is no longer a Douglas County Commissioner, Douglas County doesn’t have a quorum on the CWSD Board, so we can remove the note to that effect on our agendas.  Otherwise, there were no other Directors’ reports.
Item #18 - Public Comment.  None

There being no further business to come before the Board, Director Penzel made the motion to adjourn, seconded by Director Abowd.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:26 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Toni Leffler

Secretary
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